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GREAT SHELFORD PARISH COUNCIL 
greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

 

SUMMARY FROM THE UNADOPTED MINUTES OF THE  
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES MEETING ON  

16 AUGUST  2023 
 

COUNCIL ADMINISTRATION MATTERS 
a) An update following the ‘Our Streets’ school project run by the Traffic and 
Transport Infrastructure Working Group and the primary school was considered 
by members. It was agreed to approve the literature to be sent out to parents via 
the school and for two copies of each of the signs designed by children to be 
printed at a total cost of £304 + VAT.  
b) Following the discussion at the July full council meeting, a draft Vision was 
considered by members. It was agreed to adopt the Vision as: Great Shelford 
Parish Council (the council) believes that our village is a great place to live and 
work. The council proactively works to maintain and promote Great Shelford’s 
character as a vibrant and pleasant destination village, respecting the heritage 
and envisaging the future contribution of this thriving and inclusive community 
to the wider region. The council recognises it has a responsibility to both 
preserve and improve the locality and the natural environment. 
 The Vision will be used on the website and for the three year strategy.  
c) The proposed approach to increasing communication with residents was 
considered by members following a presentation from Cllr Disley. After a 
lengthy discussion it agreed that the Communications Working Group would 
work on developing a plan covering three campaign areas: highways, 
community and the village as a whole. The plan will then be brought back to the 
September Parish Council for approval.  
d) The Traffic & Transport Infrastructure Working Group had produced a 
document to summarise the potential highways initiatives mentioned in the 
Intermodal reports. The summary provided feedback on the group’s thoughts on 
whether they would be supported. The second Intermodal Report was received 
by members. It was agreed that the draft consultation be updated following a 
discussion with the County Councillor and District Councillors and that it should 
be brought back to full council for approval at the September meeting. It was 
agreed to publish the Intermodal Report with the consultation after the 
September meeting.   
e) It was noted by members that input is being invited from the County 
Councillor and District Councillors to help steer the thinking of the Traffic and 



2                                                                                          GREAT SHELFORD 
 
Transport Infrastructure Working Group for future highways projects to increase 
safety of all users, but in particular the ideas for Church Street.  
f) The Clerk provided a list of policies currently in place and those which may 
be required by the Parish Council. The list provides an overview of any 
legislation requiring the policies and review dates. It was noted that there is not 
a policy with respect to the Environment or Climate Change and that there is a 
duplicate of the green belt and statement of the green belt Action. Cllr Price and 
the Clerk will work on the policies and bring them back to the Finance & General 
Purposes in December.  
It was noted that progress on the Business Plan since the last full council meeting 
included:  
• sending guidance to the architect to allow plans to be drawn up for potential 

refurbishment of the Memorial Hall.  
• drafting of licences for the sports clubs and discussion of leases for land 
• advertising of the Autumn Gala to be held on 14 October  
• confirmation of funding from Locality to help finish the Neighbourhood 

Plan.  
• a meeting with the Clerk and volunteers at Clay Pit to discuss costing for the 

improvements.  
• ordering trees for planting on the Recreation Ground and a meeting with the 

Clerk and trustees of Playscape to look at the planting in the Copse 
• submission of a grant to FCC Communities Fund for the Wheelscape. 
COMMUNITY MATTERS  
The Communications Working Group had been asked to look at creating a 
Community Hub for residents over the autumn and winter period. The Clerk 
provided a rough idea of times when there are activities which residents can 
attend, generally free of charge. It was suggested that the Care Home should be 
contacted to see if they can add to the timetable.  
FINANCE MATTERS  
The Clerk provided an update on the financial situation of the Council as at 31 
July 2023.  
Members noted that South Cambridgeshire District Council has received some 
funding as part of the UK Shared Prosperity Fund which is to be used between 
1 April 2024 and 1 April 2025. It was noted that correspondence had been 
received from South Cambs about bollards for de Freville Road and that the Co-
op had recently applied for anti ram raid bollards. It was agreed that the Traffic 
and Transport Infrastructure Working Group should investigate the potential of 
revitalising Woollards Lane through an Experimental Traffic Regulation Order 
to include flower planters as chicanes. 
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Full copies of the minutes of the Parish Council and Planning meetings are on 
the Parish Council website greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk/minutes-agendas 
 
PARISH COUNCIL & COMMITTEE MEETINGS IN OCTOBER 

Planning Committee         2 October   7.30pm Pavilion 
Cemetery & Allotments  
Committee  4 October    7.00pm Pavilion 
Planning Committee         16 October    7.30pm Pavilion 
Full Council Meeting 18 October   7.00pm Pavilion 

Meetings may be adjourned for up to 15 minutes when the public can ask questions and 
put forward points of view related to business on the agenda or for items they wish to 
raise for future agendas. No decisions can be made in this section of the meeting. 

 
PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

PARISH COUNCIL COMMENTS (4.10.23) 
 

23/03038/HFUL 15 Davey Crescent  Front porch and single storey 
extension to the side and rear. 

Application supported. 
 

23/03231/HFUL The Kings Orchard 
Kings Mill Lane 

Erection of a new six bedroom 
dwelling in the place of an 
existing dwelling. 

Refusal recommended. It was felt that the proposals are overbearing, out of 
character and not in keeping with neighbouring properties all located in a 
Conservation Area. Members commented on the significant loss of trees. 
They felt that the plans provided were incomplete as proposed buildings in 
the garden were not illustrated and that, all in all. it was over development of 
the site 

 
 

NOVEMBER ISSUE OF THE VILLAGE NEWS 
The deadline for copy for the next issue of the Great Shelford Village News is 

Friday 13 October and it should be available on Friday 27 October, with 
subscribed copies delivered shortly thereafter. 
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PARISH COUNCIL OCTOBER NEWS 
All too soon it is October and here we are anticipating the clocks going back in 
only a few weeks’ time.   
Verges 
We have received lots of correspondence over the year from residents 
concerned about the parking on verges within the village.  Though we arrange 
to have them looked after, they remain the responsibility of Cambridgeshire 
County Council.  Like you, we find it frustrating when vehicles park on the 
grass, therefore meaning that they cannot be maintained, or the vehicles 
damage the surface making it unsightly. It is our understanding that the County 
Council will seek claims on someone’s insurance for damage caused, but we 
are in the process of getting this confirmed.  Please note, if you have put some 
sort of deterrent on the verge such as stones or canes, our contractor is unable 
to maintain that area and we ask that you look after it instead. 
For two years we have engaged with No Mow May. 2022 was problem free 
due to the very warm dry weather meaning the grass did not really grow.  This 
year was a completely different story with warm wet weather and verges with 
grass two feet high.  The Highways Committee has recently agreed that this is 
not feasible going forward so will not be following this initiative again.  
However, we are looking to plant six areas of wild flowers which will provide 
a boost of colour over the summer and some much needed food for bees and 
butterflies. 
Dog Control 
I was horrified to learn that one of our contractors was covered in dog 
excrement (on his face) on 14 September when carrying out his role looking 
after our Recreation Ground due to the inconsiderate behaviour of some dog 
owners.  As a village, we are very fortunate that dogs are permitted on the 
Recreation Ground (there are many villages where they are not) and it is 
disheartening to hear that our contractors encounter an unprecedented amount 
of dog poo – more than any other village they look after. 
On top of this incident, we were contacted by an older resident who was 
knocked over on the Recreation Ground by a large dog at the beginning of the 
summer holidays.  Please can I ask that if you are using our facilities that you 
ensure you know where your dog is at all times, therefore, know where they 
are going to the loo and when they are in the vicinity of other users.  There are 
plenty of bins for your use. Finally, dogs should not be on the side of the path 
where the Playscape is. This is a dog free area for the safety of all users.  

Malcolm Watson, Chairman 



VILLAGE NEWS                                                                                  7 
 

 



8                                                                                          GREAT SHELFORD 
 

GREAT SHELFORD PARISH CHURCH 
Saint Mary the Virgin 

Julie’s Jottings 
During the years of 1643/44, William Dowsing swept into Cambridgeshire 
churches with what has been described by the historian, John Morrill, as ‘an 
impressive record of conceited destruction’. Many churches prepared ahead of 
this destructive rampage by removing paintings and artefacts and painting over 
the remains of ancient wall paintings. Any statues or pictures left behind were 
destroyed by ‘Basher’ Dowsing. Beautiful stained glass windows in the 
Church of St Mary the Virgin in Great Shelford were shattered, leaving just a 
few traces of the heavenly city behind. And so the church was made bare. 
In 1880, the Parochial Church Council (PCC) of St Mary’s set in place a plan 
to clean the interior walls of the Church. As they cleaned above the Rood 
Screen at the entrance to the Chancel they began to uncover an amazing 
painting, the Doom, which dates back to the 14th Century. They saw perhaps 
for the first time in around 240 years, the figure of Christ enthroned in 
splendour at the centre. On his right was the Virgin Mary and to his left was 
the figure of John the Baptist dressed in camel hair. There were two angels 
who are sounding the trumpet and some people who are being led by little 
devils in the direction of darkness, while saints are making their procession to 
the heavenly city in the other direction. This Doom painting was restored more 
extensively in 1970 and is one of our many treasures.  
The Friends of St Mary’s is a group of people who want to ensure that this 
beautiful historic building is preserved and maintained for the use of the whole 
village. Not everyone who is part of this group goes to the Church on a 
Sunday. What they share with everyone who worships there, is the delight in 
spending time in an amazing ancient building. 
The rediscovery of the Doom painting brings to life a difficult part of church 
history. The purging of the religious images was an official policy by William 
Dowsing to try to stamp out idolatry. Dowsing saw art as a distraction from 
true worship of God. Thankfully, many more people sympathise with the 
contrasting view of the artist Robert Mapplethorpe who said, ‘When I work, 
and in my art, I hold hands with God.’ 
The Friends of St Mary’s would like others in the village who value this 
community asset, to join in their fundraising and support to keep the church 
open to visitors of all faiths and none. Please contact Bob Doel who chairs the 
Friends, bobdoel@woodlandsroad.plus.com        Rev Julie Norris 
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Events 
Harvest Festival takes place on 1 October.  The Harvest services include an 
8am traditional Book of Common Prayer service followed by a Family and 
Children’s Parish Communion at 10am. There will be a simple bring and share 
lunch together after coffee has been served in the Community Room following 
the 10am service. 
Confirmation Classes will continue for candidates seeking to be confirmed at 
Easter 2024. The next session is on 1 October during the coffee break after the 
10am service and before the Harvest Lunch. 
Saturday 7 October. Maureen’s Saturday Coffee Morning in the 
Community Room 10.30am – 12noon. This is a relaxed time to catch up with 
other people in the village. 
Sunday 8 October Eighteenth after Trinity. Rev Julie Norris will lead a 
traditional Holy Communion using the Book of Common Prayer at 8am. This 
is followed by a 10am Parish Communion. 
The Pilgrim House group continues at 2pm on Monday afternoons in the 
Community Room behind St Mary’s Church. We are looking at St. Matthew’s 
gospel using ‘Mapping Matthew’ to guide our exploration. 
Sunday 15 October Nineteenth after Trinity.  Rev Julie Norris will lead a 
traditional Holy Communion using the Book of Common Prayer at 8am. This 
is followed by a 10am Parish Communion. 
The Youth meeting will take place on 15 October at 5pm in the Community 
Room.  Any young people who are over 11 are welcome to come to this. There 
is tea, coffee or juice available and food. 
19 October A Group from St Mary’s will go into Cambridgeshire Care 
Home to take a service at 11am. 
Friendship Club in the Community Room on Thursday 19 October at 
2.30pm. We celebrate with Rosey her commissioning as an Anna Chaplain at 
the end of last month. This authorises her to help people in the later part of 
their life. 
Sunday 22 October Twentieth after Trinity. We have Rev Janet Parker 
leading both the 8am traditional Holy Communion using the Book of Common 
Prayer and the 10am Parish Communion service. 
The Open Space is an opportunity for families and children to have fun 
exploring faith outside.  It is a combined venture between St Mary’s and the 
Free Church. There are games and activities for all to enjoy. The next session 
is on 22 October at 3 – 4.15pm outside Cara Café. 
Sunday 29 October Bible Sunday.  There will be a traditional Holy 
Communion using the Book of Common Prayer at 8am followed by a Parish 
Communion celebrating the baptism of Theodore and Kharis Eusden at the 
10am service.  
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A Reflection……God has no favourites! 
For centuries the descendants of Abraham waited for the promised Messiah 
who would right all wrongs for them alone - the Chosen People. When Jesus, 
the Messiah, finally came to them, many were disappointed. He did not stick to 
the rules, He mixed and ate with tax collectors and sinners, He spoke well of 
the hated Samaritans, He healed the servant of a Roman centurion (Mt 8.5-13). 
He even went so far as to speak with a Samaritan woman (Jn 4.4-42). He 
simply did not stay within the established boundaries. As He left his followers 
He commanded them to go out into the world and preach the Good News to all 
nations (Mt.28.19). To law observing Jews the non Jews, the Gentiles, were 
‘unclean’. Entering their houses or eating with them was unthinkable, so when 
Peter was called to visit the home of the Roman centurion, Cornelius, he had to 
face up to breaking a whole list of Jewish rules, (Acts 10).  Cornelius was a 
good, God fearing man eager to know more of Jesus. Once the embarrassments 
of their meeting were overcome, Peter rejoiced in his realisation that God has 
no favourites but accepts people from every nation who want to know God and 
do what is right. 
Cornelius is a wonderful example of God’s willingness to reach out to anyone 
who desires to know Him. There are no favourites, God loves the whole world, 
Peter, Cornelius, you, me, - everyone!   
Thought for the month 
The real question is not whether machines think but whether men do. 

BF Skinner (Psychologist) 
For more information about Great Shelford Parish Church 

Vicar: Revd Dr Julie Norris                         Revjulienorris@gmail.com 
          Parish Administrator: David Wilding       wildingdavid1@gmail.com 
             St. Mary’s Great Shelford is a Registered Charity No 245456 
 

Robert Halliday Tutoring 
I am a gap year student with a passion for learning, who wants to help others see the 

same joy of learning and help them achieve the same success I have. 
Tuition available in person or online – based in south Cambridgeshire for in person 

GCSE – Physics, Chemistry, Biology, Maths, Further Maths 
A level – Physics, Chemistry, Maths, Further Maths 
Other – Science/Maths Olympiads (especially Biology) 

£25 an hour, first session half price with no commitment to future sessions.  
30-60 minute sessions. 

Contact roberthallidaytutor@gmail.com or Mob 07504 999844 (text preferred) 
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A Harvest of gratitude and generosity 
Over the last month I have seen combines at work harvesting the wheat grown 
in fields outside my home, followed by cultivators breaking up and preparing 
the land. By the time you read this I expect the fields will also have been 
drilled with seed ready for next year’s harvest.  
On a smaller scale I have harvested a good crop of soft fruits and vegetables 
from my allotment this year. Plums, blackcurrants and gooseberries, beans and 
beetroot, tomatoes and cucumbers, now safely gathered in. Apples and pears 
will soon all be picked and stored for the winter too. Even with the vast 
machines now available to farmers, it can be hard toil working the land, 
notwithstanding the worry and stress which goes alongside managing this 
around the weather, but I am grateful for the harvest produced which sustains 
my family over the months ahead and I am grateful for God’s good provision. 
For many of us today the concept of harvest as a ‘gathering in’ is unusual. We 
are often less involved in the sowing, growing and reaping process and 
therefore it is easier for us to take for granted the food we eat. I wonder how 
often we buy and eat without a thought to the work that has gone into the 
production and supply of those foods? How often, when we eat, do we 
remember and give thanks for the farmers and growers, the factory workers, 
the delivery drivers, the shopkeepers, who are involved in the supply chain? 
How often, when we eat, do we give a thought to those people who are unable 
to afford to feed their families? How often when we eat, do we consider those 
living in places around the world where drought, or floods, or wars have 
decimated the land resulting in failed crops; places where many people are 
facing starvation without the harvest on which they were dependant? 
In this season of harvest I encourage us all to be those who express our 
gratitude for all that we have; giving thanks first and foremost to God the 
Provider, but also for those, and to those, who work in a variety of ways to 
supply us with food. And may we express our thanks not only in words but 
also in generosity – giving out of our abundance to those who are in need, 
sharing the good gifts we have received, so that others too can give thanks for 
a generous harvest.  
May God bless you with his provision. 
 

Diana Parr, Minister 
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EVENTS 
Sunday Services 10.30am, all welcome 
Café Church Sunday 15 October, 10.30am. Come join us for this informal 
time together where refreshments are served around tables during the meeting. 
Open Space Sunday 22 October, 3– 4.30pm. Joint outdoor family event with 
St Mary’s Church held behind Cara Coffee Shop.  
All Hallows’ Eve 31 October, 5.30– 7.30pm. Popular family event with 
activities, crafts and BBQ. Bookings via the church’s website or by 
emailing administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk 
Community Café every Monday 10 –12 noon. Come join us for tea/coffee 
and homemade cake. 
Little Steps Toddler Group every Wednesday: 10–11.30am. Term time 
only. Email administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk to book a place. 
 Tiny Toes Baby Group every Wednesday afternoon: 1.30– 3pm. Term time 
only. Email administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk to book a place. 

Margaret Cletheroe, GSFC Administrator. 
 

ALL HALLOW’S EVE FESTIVAL 

 
ACTIVITIES/CRAFTS/BBQ   5.30–7.30pm. 

Contact administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk or book directly on 
www.shelfordfreechurch.org.uk 
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SHELFORD SCHOOL  
Autumn Days. It’s a week or two into the new school year as I write 
this, and as always, it’s amazing how quickly school feels ‘normal’ 
again after all the differing routines, irregular bedtimes etc of the 
summer. Despite needing time to recreate ourselves over the holidays, 
most of us thrive on the rhythm of school life. It has been a delight to 
see our new Reception pupils settle in so well, ably aided by our Year 6 
buddies. It’s always good too to hear of our ‘alumni’, whether they be at 
Sawston Village College, other secondary schools, or off to further 
education; it was particularly pleasing this week to hear of a former 
Year 6 buddy, off to train as a primary school teacher. The power of a 
strong role model reaches far!  
We also welcome the following staff to our team: Miss Chapman and 
Miss Westley as Teaching Assistants and Mrs Sheppard, Mrs Spencer 
and Miss Palmer as Class Teachers. Education is all about change and 
so as we said goodbye to our summer leavers and welcomed our autumn 
arrivals, so now we look to recruit some new staff as house moves, 
retirement and babies mean we are advertising for the roles of Finance 
Secretary and Office Manager, Midday Supervisor and Caretaker. We 
will also shortly be advertising for a Maternity Cover teaching role, so if 
you, or anyone you know, is considering a career opportunity, do please 
get in touch with the school. 
An impressive range of extra-curricular activities is now in full swing, 
with orchestra, choir, art, modern languages, dance, multi-sports, 
triathlon and tournaments clubs on offer.  As autumn draws on, we look 
forward to our harvest celebration, where families are welcomed into St 
Mary’s Church along with the children.   
We were pleased recently to receive a second certificate for being in the 
top 10% of Fisher Family Trust (an education charity) schools in 
England for attendance. We were also thrilled to receive a letter from an 
ex-pupil who had noted our previous award and was reminded of the 
medal her father-in-law, also an ex-Shelford pupil, was awarded in 1912 
for ‘Attendance, good conduct and punctuality’ while at the school. She 
has offered to donate the medal to the school and we have gladly 
accepted this kind offer, looking forward to adding this historical 
artefact, with a record of its story to our school history collection.  

Liz Jenkin, Local Authority Governor 
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GREAT SHELFORD LIBRARY 
Events in October 

Black History month  
We are supporting The Reading Agency’s ‘Mark my Words’ campaign with a 
collection of new books to celebrate black authors.   
Friends of Great Shelford Library will be holding their Annual Book Sale 
(see page 26) from Monday 2 October to Saturday 7 October, to celebrate 
Libraries Week. The theme this year is Sustainability and Climate Change. 
What better way to support our environment than by buying used books and 
supporting your library in the process? We will be having a Special Green 
Display during Libraries Week, offering customers the opportunity to 
comment on books they would recommend on subjects relating to Green 
Issues. 
Story and Rhyme Time Tuesday 3 October and Tuesday 17 October at 
10.30am. For children aged 0–4 years. Come and enjoy stories and rhymes led 
by our wonderful volunteers. This is a free drop in event. Parents/carers please 
stay with your children. 
Author Talk Wednesday 4 October 2–3.00pm.Local author, Rachael Mellor 
talks about her new book, The Box with the Sunflower Clasp, a story of family 
secrets and a young Jewish woman’s escape from 1930’s Vienna to Shanghai. 
Tickets £3. Please book in advance in the library or via 
Cambourne.referral@cambridgeshire.gov.uk 
Engage Talk by Tony Kirby. Why does Cambridge look like it does? 
Wednesday 18 October 2-–3.30pm. A donation of £2 is appreciated. Please 
stay for a drink after the talk. Please pre book in the library or via 
Cambourne.referral@cambridgeshire.gov.uk 
Lego and Duplo event Wednesday 25 October 2–3.30pm, £2 per child. 
Build your own Lego and Duplo creations. Suitable for ages 2–10. Please pre 
book in the library or via Cambourne.referral@cambridgeshire.gov.uk 
Children must be accompanied by an adult during events. 

Contact details 
Phone: 0345 045 5225. Email: Cambourne.referral@cambridgeshire.gov.uk 

Web: www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk   Opening hours see page 24 
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2G3S 
Here are some forthcoming dates for your diary; we 
hope to see you at some of them. 
Dr Bike repairs will continue at the Slaughterhouse in 
Stapleford on Tuesday afternoons, 3pm to 5.30pm. 
Come and have your bike checked over and small 
repairs done on site for a small donation (see photo of 

the Back to School session held in early 
September). 
South Cambs Organic Gardening 
Group meets on Monday 16 October at 
Cox’s Close, Stapleford, at 7pm. 
Nature Walk on Saturday 21 October at 
2pm, at the Wale Recreation Ground in 
Little Shelford, with naturalist John 
O’Boyle. Just turn up, meet at 2pm at the 
entrance gate opposite 46 Whittlesford 
Road. The walk is at your own risk, and 
do wear suitable clothes and footwear.  
Cycle ride is on Monday 16 October. 
Start at 10am at Stapleford Pavilion. 
Booking essential, at greener@sawston.org. 
Film Screening on Sunday 15 October at 7pm, at Whittlesford Memorial Hall, 
Mill Lane, CB22 4NE (with Eco Whittlesford). There will be a film from the 
‘Local Futures’ organisation: ‘Planet Local: a Quiet Revolution’. This 50 
minute film celebrates the power of community and gives voice to a growing 
number of people building a more beautiful world. Featuring grassroots 
activists from every continent alongside internationally known figures like 
Noam Chomsky, Vandana Shiva, Naomi Klein, Jane Goodall, Gabor Maté and 
Helena Norberg-Hodge – all of them bringing inspiration and clarity to a world 
full of dark news. We hope you will stay for an informal discussion after the 
film. Refreshments provided. There is no charge but donations are welcome. 
Community Energy Event on Sunday 22 October, 2pm to 5pm, again at 
Whittlesford Memorial Hall. Cambridge Carbon Footprint, 2G3S and 
Haslingfield and Harlton Eco Group have joined forces for an exciting event - 
Reimagining Community Energy Together. This in-person gathering is a 
fantastic opportunity to connect with like-minded individuals who share a 
passion for sustainable energy solutions. 
This event will focus on community energy - what it is, why it’s a good thing, 
who is working on it and how your community can have a go. 
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It includes expert speakers and stalls from Octopus Energy’s community 
energy project, Younity, Cambridgeshire County Council’s Head of Energy 
Services, Eithne George, Transition Cambridge and local people at various 
stages of actual community energy projects, including solar, wind and heat 
networks. Together we will explore how communities can work together to 
develop their own renewable community energy generation schemes.  
Community energy programmes often start with reducing energy needs in the 
first place, so we’ll also have local retrofitting experts on hand who can answer 
your questions about transitioning to comfortable, cost effective homes that are 
good for us and the planet. 
Expect engaging discussions, inspiring talks and networking opportunities with 
experts in the field. Whether you’re an energy enthusiast, a community leader, 
or simply curious about green initiatives, this event is for you! 
Book your free tickets here: eventbrite.com/e/reimagining-community-energy-
together-tickets-710219675167 
More details of both events in next month’s magazine, or see our website. 
 
If you are interested in green matters and the environment at all levels 
(individual, local, national, international), send an email to 
greengroupssss@gmail.com to sign up for our quarterly newsletter, or to get 
more information about our meetings. We are a friendly group and welcome 
anyone who wants to come along to one of our events or to find out more 
about how we can live more sustainably. Also see our Facebook page and our 
website (type 2G3S into Google and you will find us).   

Helen Hale 
 

MAKE YOUR MONEY MATTER 
From 2G3S’ latest newsletter 

Did you know that making your pension ‘green’ is 21 times more effective 
than giving up flying, becoming a vegetarian, and switching to a renewable 
energy provider combined, say the campaign group Make My Money Matter. 
There’s a whopping three trillion pounds invested on our behalf in UK 
pensions, much of which is funding fossil fuels and driving deforestation. 
Pension funds financially support almost every sector, including arms and 
tobacco, making us unintentional investors in the practices we condemn.   This 
is our money, so what can we do?  For starters, we can contact our current 
provider and ask them to go green. There’s a pre-written email on the Make 
My Money Matter website that gets sent directly to your particular pension 
provider and requests that they use their power to end fossil fuel expansion, 
tackle deforestation in their portfolio and invest more in climate solutions.  
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We can also ask our employers to move our money into sustainable pensions 
and fossil fuel free investments.  
Nest, the UK’s largest workplace pensions provider, has an Ethical Fund which 
invests with a view to how people and the planet are treated and along with 
Cushon, who have the world's first Net Zero pension, they aim to develop new 
forestry investment strategies to address climate change pressures. 
If you have a private pension, or are looking to start one, PensionBee’s 
Sustainable Investing prioritises funding companies that consider their long 
term impact on people and the environment. Their Fossil Fuel Free Plan is one 
of the UK’s first mainstream private pensions to completely exclude 
companies with proven or probable reserves in oil, gas or coal, tobacco 
companies, manufacturers of controversial weapons and persistent violators of 
the UN Global Compact, whilst also investing more of your money in 
companies that are aligned with the Paris Agreement. If you use a financial 
adviser, ask him/her about Environmental Social and Governance (ESG) funds. 
And this doesn’t mean your investments won’t grow. Quite the contrary. Peter 
Michaelis, head of sustainable investment at Liontrust, said, ‘We believe 
sustainable companies have better growth prospects and are more resilient than 
businesses not prioritising environmental, social and governance issues. These 
advantages remain underappreciated by the wider market.’ 

 
WI 

After our break over the summer, we welcomed Honor Ridout to our 
September meeting. Honor spoke eloquently and with great knowledge about 
the history of the Cambridge Great Fair, known in the past as the Stourbridge 
Common Fair, which has been in existence since Medieval times.  
This vast fair, attracted hundreds of people from many parts of the country, 
selling their wares to the ordinary folks and even Royalty. The fair would 
usually begin around harvest time, selling wool, which was shipped to Spain 
and Portugal, grains, cloth made from linen and sheep’s wool, basketry, pottery 
and glass wares, silks, pewter, china, cheeses and fish and many meats that 
would have been smoked to preserve them. Coal and wood were also sold to 
enable people to stock up for the winter months. 
Thank you Honor for a most interesting talk, on a very hot evening. 
Our next WI meeting will take place on October 5 at St Mary’s Community 
Hall. Everyone is welcome. 

Rosemary Livings President 
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DIARY OCTOBER 2023 
Date Event Time Place 
2 Library Annual Book Sale (p26)   

5 WI meeting (p23) 7pm 
St Mary’s Comm’ty 
Hall 

14 Autumn Gala (p28)  GS Memorial Hall 

18 Engage Talk -Tony Kirby (p17) 2pm GS Library 

5,12,19,26 Carpet Bowls (every Thursday)   

25 Lego & Duplo Event (p17) 2pm GS Library 

28 Village Market   

31 All Hallow’s Eve (p13) 5.30pm Free Church 
Wednesdays: Country Market 9–11.30am, 4, 11, 18, 25 
 

 

BIN COLLECTIONS  

Black bins  Tuesday 3, Tuesday 17 October 
Blue and Green bins Tuesday 10, Tuesday 24 October 

 

POST BOXES 
Coppice Avenue, Mill Court (Hinton Way), Library, Old Vicarage, 
Church St, High Green bus stop, Stonehill Road, Macaulay Avenue.  
According to Post Office staff, the first collection from post boxes 
is at 9am (7am on Saturdays) and there are subsequent collections 
later. The latest collection is from the Post Office at 4.45pm.  

 

POST OFFICE 
The Post Office is at Kash Stores, 35 Hinton Way. 
Open Monday–Friday 9am–5.30pm, Saturday 9am–1pm.  
Items that Royal Mail is unable to deliver (too big, signature 
required, etc) will be returned to the Royal Mail Depot in Clifton 
Road for collection, or redelivery arrangements made. 

 

LIBRARY 
Monday 3–7, Tuesday 10–1 & 2–5, Wednesday 10–1,  
Thursday closed, Friday 10–1 & 2–6, Saturday 10–1. 
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GREAT SHELFORD 

COUNTRY MARKET 

When we open the doors of the Memorial 
Hall at 9 am, it is always a great joy and 

encouragement to find a queue of customers waiting for opening time.  Please 
keep coming, do your shopping and have coffee and a cookie with friends.  
Our garden section has had an amazing few weeks. After a difficult growing 
season and our producers indicating they didn’t expect good crops, they have 
taken us by surprise with the spectacular garden flowers, salad crops and green 
vegetables. We are now moving into the hard fruit season with several varieties 
of apples coming into the Market.  All our produce is home grown and freshly 
picked.   In fact, for all our bakers and growers, every Tuesday is a long day in 
the kitchen or in the garden. 
Our crafters are also busy people. There's a story behind every handcrafted 
item. Our crafters can tell you where their materials are sourced and all about 
the techniques involved in the creation process.  They love to chat to 
customers, help them find the perfect item, often a gift for someone, or just 
discuss our crafting process. 
It is always a pleasure to take orders and also deliver to older customers who 
cannot get to the market.  By definition, we are a social co-operative 
enterprise.  To order, please phone 01223 843946 or email 
dorothy@woodlandsroad.plus.com   
For the latest market news and many photographs of so many products, follow 
us on Facebook:  https://www.facebook.com/gtshelfordmarket and we’d be so 
pleased if you would like to join us as a producer. Just come and find out more 
by talking to us.       Dorothy Doel  

See you on Wednesdays from 9am to 11.30am in the Memorial Hall. 
 

NOTE 
The Great Shelford Village News is published by the Editorial Committee, 
whose members are delighted to receive the many regular and occasional 
contributions that make it all possible. The Committee accepts such 
contributions in good faith, but cannot take responsibility for the accuracy of 
information contained therein. The views expressed are those of the 
contributors and do not necessarily reflect those of the Editorial Committee. 
The Committee, of necessity, reserves the right to amend or reject items, for 
a variety of reasons. In these cases (unless the changes are minor), every 
reasonable effort will be made to contact the contributor to obtain agreement 
               Editorial Committee  
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Libraries Week 
 

Friends of Great Shelford Library are collecting 
books for a BOOK SALE.  Any donations in 
advance, of books, (fiction, non-fiction, adult or 
children) either new or in excellent condition, 
would be welcomed at the library desk. 
 
They will be sold in Great Shelford library during 
Libraries Week (2 - 8 October) to raise vital funds to 
support the library. 

 
 

Shelford & Stapleford Scout Group 
    Jumble Sale & Auction 
   Sunday 26 November 2023, 2 - 4pm 

Great Shelford Memorial Hall 
Jumble can be taken to the hall from 10 – 12 noon on 26 November 

We regret that we cannot accept the following: 
• Mains electrical goods 
• Furniture / furnishings that do not meet fire safety regulations 

 
Cambridge Flower Club 

NAFAS affiliated.   
We meet at the Memorial Hall, Mill Lane, Whittlesford CB22 4NE.  Third 
Thursday evenings. 
Refreshments from 6.45pm. Demonstration at 7.15pm followed by a raffle. 
New members welcome! Visitors pay £8.00. 
September 21st  In-house demonstrations on theme ‘Wider Cambridge’ 
October 19th NAFAS Demonstrator, Vicki Hease - ‘Vintage Affair’ 
November 16th Christmas Open Meeting - ‘The Magic of Christmas’ 
 National Demonstrator LORENA DYER 
 6.15pm Seasonal refreshments, stalls & raffle 

7.15pm Flower Demonstration. Tickets: £12.  
Phone Freda Orgee on 01223 891464 or email fredaorgee@gmail.com‘ 

See ‘The Cambridge Flower Club’ on Facebook 

Cash 
only! 
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Details: https://www.greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk/council_events/great-

shelford-autumn-gala/ 
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GUIDING 
Great news - but we still need adult volunteers! 
Rather wonderfully, two experienced Guide leaders moved into the local area 
over the summer and are now running Shelford Guides!  
Huge thanks to them both.  

But … we still need more 
volunteers locally. Our greatest 
need at the moment is for an adult 
volunteer to help every week at 
Trumpington Rainbows. 
Rainbows is for 4-7 year old girls 
and meetings are lots of fun! 
Please find out more about 
volunteering with Girlguiding 
and register 

at: https://go.girlguiding.org.uk/join-us/join-as-volunteer/   
or get in touch with any questions at all at shelforddistrict@gmail.com  
Thank you!       Lisa MacGregor 
 
 

BIKE SALE 
 

 
SATURDAY 4 NOVEMBER 

Great Shelford Memorial Hall 8am to 12 noon 
 

A great selection of women’s, men’s 
& kid’s bikes, scooters etc all given a 

full health check. 
To sell a bike in the sale contact us 
on shelford.bike.sale@gmail.com 

 
Run by and raising funds for the 

Shelford School PTA 
Charity Number 1110813 

 

I want to ride my

BIKE SALE 
& POP-UP CAFE 

SATURDAY 6th NOVEMBER 
Great Shelford Memorial Hall 8am to 12pm 

Raising funds for Shelford School PTA, Charity number 1110813 

To sell a bike in the sale contact us on: 

shelford.bike.sale@gmail.com 

 

I want to ride my

BIKE SALE 
& POP-UP CAFE 

 SATURDAY 12th October 
Great Shelford Memorial Hall 8am to12pm 

Quality second hand bikes, scooters, trikes, accessories and much more. 

Raising funds for Shelford School PTA, Charity number 1110813 

Sell your bike! 70% of the proceeds go to you!  
  

Contact us for more details at shelford.bike.sale@gmail.com or 07775 886864 
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BETTER WAYS FOR BUSWAYS 
GCP pauses busway plans 

but development is far from dead in the water 
Thank you to everyone who has actively supported our case 
and for the donations that are making such a difference. 
Read on to find out why our campaigning and fundraising 
continues to be vital to protecting our green belt from 

unnecessary development.  
Breaking news from late August was that Greater Cambridge Partnership 
(GCP) officers recommended that they should press the pause button on plans 
for the 8km Cambridge South East Transport (CSET) busway that is due to run 
across countryside from Babraham to the Biomedical Campus. Inflation means 
that CSET costs have risen to £160m and consequently the GCP no longer has 
sufficient funds to pursue all of its projects. 
This is certainly welcome news if we are to save our countryside and green belt 
from development. However, the scheme is not yet dead and the GCP is 
awaiting further government funding in order to proceed. It is important to note 
that the overall strategy is supported by S106 payments derived from 
development. These planning obligations are legal agreements made between 
local authorities and developers which seek to address issues that new 
developments may place on local infrastructure (such as the transport network). 
Consequently, developers of our green belt could be required to contribute 
financially to the busway as a condition of planning permission. We therefore 
fully expect that the GCP will continue its application for a Transport and 
Works Act Order to secure the route across our local green belt.  
We certainly do not believe that, in the face of unabating congestion, the GCP 
will just leave the situation as-is after five years of consultation and planning. 
BW4B’s position is that improving connectivity into Addenbrooke’s is urgent 
and that the GCP should proceed with our alternative and more affordable route 
without delay. But will rationality prevail?! 
The GCP Assembly and Executive Board are scheduled to discuss their options 
during September, so by the time you read this there may be more information 
in the public domain. BW4B has already presented Councillors with an 
alternative transport scheme that requires only a short busway from Hinton 
Way roundabout into the Cambridge Biomedical Campus and an inbound bus 
lane along the A1307. This was actually one of the options the GCP consulted 
on back in 2018! It would be 60% cheaper and avoid the devastating 
environmental impact of building three concrete bridges over our chalk 
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streams. Over 4,500 people have signed the petition supporting this alternative 
route. 
We will be holding a public meeting on Monday 9 October at 7:30pm in 
Stapleford Jubilee Pavilion (Gog Magog Way, CB22 5BQ) when we will 
present an update on the GCP's plans. In the meantime, do visit 
https://www.bw4b.org/gcp-cset-announcement for more detail. 
Please sign our petition if you haven't already and send this link to anyone else 
you can think of: https://www.change.org/p/save-south-east-cambridge-
countryside. And if you have any questions, do email us at hello@bw4b.org.  
Better Ways for Busways!    Howard Kettel 
 

ANTHONY BROWNE 
An extract from his weekly bulletin 

I drafted and sent out a press release on the South Cambs District Council’s 
disastrous 4-day week, using data from a Freedom of Information request to 
show that it had increased employment costs rather than reducing them. The 
council has claimed the 4-day week experiment had saved £300,000 in fees for 
agency staff in the first three months, but its own data clearly shows it has 
increased by nearly £200,000. The council is engaged in one of the most 
egregious examples of policy based evidence making I have ever come across: 
they have decided the policy and are now torturing the evidence to justify it. 
The Liberal Democrats last week rejected a demand by the national government 
that they stop the trial, on the basis it was a waste of rate payers’ money and 
had led to worse services. I did an interview on the issue for Radio 
Cambridgeshire. 
Following the Liberal Democrats and Labour pulling support for their own 
congestion charge, which I have campaigned against, I issued statements 
welcoming the development but asking them to commit to not reintroducing it 
after the general election. The Greater Cambridge Partnership has wasted over 
£150m on not delivering transport projects. I met with local Conservative 
political leaders, including South East Cambridgeshire MP, Lucy Frazer, to 
discuss next steps on improving transport in and around Cambridge. Along 
with other regional MPs and ministers, I attended the annual dinner of the 
Eastern Powerhouse, a group committed to promoting economic development 
in the East of England. 
I held a surgery in the empty South Cambridgeshire Council Office in 
Cambourne, doing what I can to help constituents with their problems and 
spoke to students about working in politics. I would not recommend it as a 
career for the lazy.     Anthony Browne 
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PLAYSCAPE UPDATE AND FUN RUN 
The Finishing Straight! What a great September we’ve had! Not only did we 
have the biggest turn out ever for the Shelford Fun Run (plus the fastest finish), 
we also learned that our grant application to build the Wheelscape was 
successful. Woohoo!  
Wheelscape Thanks to a large grant from the FCC community action fund, 
plus over £20k fundraised by Great Shelford Playscape, we are delighted that 
Great Shelford Parish Council is now in a position to build this latest phase of 
the adopted Master Plan. The Wheelscape will adjoin the end of the Playscape, 
hugging the tennis courts, providing an approachable place for all wheeled 
sports. This will complete the envisaged inclusive play hub on the rec.  
The start date is currently unknown, but we expect work to be completed by 
next spring. Yippee!  
Shelford Fun Run 2023: What a scorcher!  
A sell out, it was our most successful (and 
hottest!) Fun Run to date, with twins Matthew 
and Isaac (pic, back page) making it a blistering 
one, two home in 15:27.6 and 15:28.7. So many 
commented on the wonderful atmosphere and 
we were delighted to hear that some kind 
residents left sprinklers on for runners to cool 
off under, which was a lovely touch.  
New this year, the inclusive sensory 1k by 
Power2Inspire went down really well and we 
are very grateful to all our sponsors who cover 
the costs of putting on an official closed roads 
race and to all our volunteers who help set up 
and then marshal the course: we couldn’t do 
this without you all!  
“...all done with great enthusiasm...all the volunteers did a wonderful job in 
setting up the [race] village and ensuring all the runners had a great 
experience. Very well done to everyone this morning.” Race adjudicator.  
Many thanks also to Cara coffee for opening and donating all proceeds from 
that morning. Final fundraising total will be shared next month.  
And finally...  We love how this event is such an important part of the village 
calendar, but our Race director, Holly Barr would like a year off! We are 
therefore on the lookout for more volunteers to join the Fun Run committee. 
It’s a well-oiled machine, with lots of systems in place, but many hands make 
light work. Please consider volunteering!  

Eleanor McCrone info@shelfordplayscape.org  
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ARTHUR RANK 
Take a tour around your local Hospice 

See behind the doors of Arthur Rank Hospice 
Charity at Shelford Bottom in Cambridge by joining 
them for their next Open Day on Friday 13 October 
2023 (more dates to follow). This free event starts 

with light refreshments followed by a brief talk and a guided tour where you 
will have a chance to meet the staff, learn about the services they provide and 
find out more about the work of the Charity. Take this opportunity to look 
around the award winning building, find out more about the people who work 
or volunteer there, how to hire the Education and Conference Centre for your 
business or more about the delicious cakes in the Bistro. Visit 
arhc.org.uk/opendays or call 01223 675888 for more information. If you are 
unable to attend a face to face tour the Charity has added a useful virtual tour 
to their website arhc.org.uk/hospicevirtualtour  
 
Get your local scenes Charity Christmas cards before it’s too late 
Order your local scene Christmas cards to support Arthur Rank Hospice 
Charity before they sell out. There are many to choose from, including the 
River Cam, The Round Church, Parker’s Piece, Ely, Wisbech and lots more. 
The full collection can be viewed on their website arhc.org.uk/shop. The cards 
are beautiful in appearance and also in sentiment as every pack of cards sold 
helps fund patient care.  
 
Pick up preloved items at bargain prices 
Did you know that Arthur Rank Hospice Charity now has seven retail 
premises? They have shops in Burleigh Street, Mill Road and Regent Street in 
Cambridge, Cottenham and Great Shelford, a Retail Hub and an adjacent 
recently opened Retail Outlet in Pampisford/Sawston, where you can find 
bargain clothes, bric-a-brac and furniture!  
Do your bit for your local community (and the planet) and recycle/upcycle by 
donating or purchasing preloved items.  
Please visit arhc.org.uk/shops for more information.  
They are also looking for volunteers to help in the shops, so if you can help 
please visit arhc.org.uk/volunteer or email volunteer@arhc.org.uk or 
telephone 01223 675872.  
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OLD NEWS 
Extracts from The Great Shelford Chronicle 1774–1868 

Compiled and re-published by Anne George, Glynis Trundle 
Margaret Ward and Alan Bullwinkle, 1993 

22 October 1842 
GROSS ASSAULT – Jane Powter was charged by Sarah Rollinson or 
Rawlinson, with having grossly assaulted her on the 10th of October and used 
her shameful. It appeared that the greatest miracle which had been heard of 
for many a day, was her escape with life from the hands of the defendant. 
She deposed that on various previous occasions, the defendant had solemnly 
sworn to “brain her” and “do it for her” and, on the day in question, the 
complainant was running after the defendant’s little boy to reward him for 
some iniquities perpetrated towards herself, when the defendant “made no 
more to do, but up with her fist and hit me this unlucky blow” – (pointing to 
an eye that evidenced the receipt of a severe thump of some sort). “I was 
unsensed at once.” Defendant followed up this attack by tearing 
complainant’s hair, pulling her cap to pieces, and rending her gown; and 
finally gave fierce utterance to a determination to “fight her.” 
In this outrage defendant was assisted by her three children, who severally 
used the extreme of their little exertions to further their mother’s 
questionable intention. Defendant of course denied the entire statement, 
attributing the black eye to a knock against a door, and declaring that, in her 
anxiety to prevent her child’s throat being cut with an oyster-knife by the 
bloodthirsty complainant, she had torn “all her hair off her head”. This 
description was accompanied with some figurative language peculiar to the 
defendant’s phraseology, which being replied to in a similar way by the 
complainant, the magistrates conveyed to the ladies their request that they 
should with all convenient speed get on the other side of the door. 
Peace being restored by this arrangement, the bench were enabled quietly to 
fine Mrs Powter 6d and 11s 6d costs. Mrs Powter expressed a strongly 
worded opinion that she “didn’t intend to pay.” 
7 October 1825 
ACCIDENT AT OIL-MILL – On Tuesday last a man named Edward Pink, 
employed in the oil-mill at Shelford, on reaching for a piece of oil-cake, got 
his sleeve entangled in the cogs of one of the wheels, by which his left arm 
was severely shattered. He was conveyed to Addenbrooke’s Hospital, where 
amputation was instantly performed, and he is now going on well. 
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GREAT SHELFORD FOOTBALL CLUB 
It doesn’t seem five minutes since we were celebrating 
another successful season for the club. Having been Premier 
League champions the previous year the first team had to 
settle for the runner-up slot. In the past nine completed 

seasons (two were Covid curtailed) they have taken the trophy on five 
occasions and been runner-up in the others! They also reached both cup finals, 
losing on penalties to Cambridge University Press (CUP) in the Premier 
League Cup before ending the season on a high by defeating Cherry Hinton in 
the Cambridgeshire Challenge Cup. Having been newly promoted to Senior B 
Division the previous year, two steps below the Premier, our young reserve 
team finished creditably in the top half of the table. 
Due to the cricket season playing through August we unfortunately have the 
disadvantage of playing our first few games away from home. For reasons 
unknown this is nearly always compounded by the league pitting us against our 
nearest rivals! This season was no exception and could have excused a little 
trepidation, but the team really hit the ground running. CUP were comfortably 
beaten 3-1 and Champions, West Wratting were held to a 1-1 draw, although 
the lads were disappointed a dominant second half display didn’t produce a 
winner. What might have been expected to be a comfortable win against newly 
promoted Milton turned out anything but, ending in a narrow 3-2 victory. The 
fact it was the day after one of our team member’s wedding however, may 
have had something to do with the lacklustre performance. Wratting were the 
visitors for our first home fixture in what turned out to be another close 
encounter. Nick Impey, who last season was the league’s leading goal scorer, 
gave us an early lead, only for us to concede an equaliser just before half time. 
As in the away fixture, chances were spurned, but just as it seemed the match 
was heading for another draw, Tobi Lawal secured all three points with a 
magnificent late winner. 
The reserves went one better, winning all three of their opening fixtures. 
Histon Reserves and Abington United were beaten away from home 1-0 and 2-
1 respectively, before the first home game brought a comfortable 2-0 win 
against newly promoted, Fenstanton. They were brought down to earth with a 
bump in their final game of the month, losing 2-0 away to Wimblington, who 
were also newly promoted. It was a scorching afternoon in the fens and 
although holding their own for most of the game they finally succumbed to a 
more experienced and street wise team. 
There will be games down the recreation ground on most Saturdays so please 
come along and support your local club. 

Terry Rider 
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CRICKET CLUB 
We completed the league season with two victories, firstly a comprehensive 9 
wicket win at Thriplow when Ralph Minter and Jonathan Ede both hit 
unbeaten half centuries, then a thrilling 2 wicket win over Barley on the rec. 
Barley got away very quickly despite Fazel Lee’s 4 wickets, and even though 
our spinners contained the run rate the target was still an imposing 238. James 
Blackmur hit 39 including a glorious six onto the pavilion roof, but at the 
halfway stage we were 97 for 5 and things looked bleak. However, Luke 
Cawthorn hit fifty to keep us in touch before Mark Milne’s 41 took us to 
victory with one ball to spare. We ended up in 4th place out of 9 teams, 
winning 7 of 13 matches played. 
Before the season ended we played Little Shelford for the Centenary Cup for 
the first time since before the pandemic. It was a closely fought match, but in 
the end Seb Harrison’s 91 not out took Little Shelford to victory, so they hold 
the cup until the next time, whenever that may be. 
We were delighted to be able to hold our end of season dinner at the Square & 
Compasses. Mark Milne was voted Player of the Season by his fellow players 
for his consistent contributions with bat and ball.Opener Jeff Wilson won the 
batting award and Fazel Lee the bowling one, while the Terry Radford award 
went to Nusrat Hamid for his record breaking single match performance of 7 
wickets for 12 runs, including a hat trick. 
As the season ends particular thanks are due to Fazel Lee who took on the 
groundsman’s role and produced excellent pitches through the summer. His 
commitment was illustrated prior to the last league match when unexpected 
rain required midnight adjustments to the covers.  

Peter Ede (Chair) 
 

CAMBRIDGE CAKE 
CREATORS 

It has been a long wait but on Thursday 19 
October we will be introducing Carol from 
‘Carol’s Cakes’. 
Carol will be demonstrating the making of 
frills. 
We meet at Stapleford Pavilion at 7.30pm.  
£10 pp which includes coffee & cake. 
Please ring Vanda on 561053 for more 
details. 
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READERS LETTER 
On reading the September issue of the Village News I was amazed and 
distressed to note that the Parish Council is actually supporting the application 
to make use of a partially completed Dutch Barn like structure at Magog Court 
for a use which clearly does not come within those which are permitted in the 
green belt. 

I am given to understand 
that permission was 
obtained to erect this 
unsightly structure using a 
process called Prior 
Approval which 
apparently bypasses 
normal planning 

procedures on the basis, I presume, that the structure would be used for 
agricultural purposes. The application to which the Parish Council supports 
clearly represents a blatant breach of the law which governs the uses to which 
green belt land can be put. 
Reading the documents which accompanies this application, I note that it is 
proposed to install more unsightly structures of the Portakabin type complete 
with car parking. The site is in a conspicuous position in open land between the 
village and the Gogs. I know that it is proposed to disfigure this land with the 
CSET busway but this is no excuse to make the situation even worse. 
       Anthony J Cooper 
 
 

STAGECOACH EAST INTRODUCES NEW FARES 
 
Stagecoach East has issued a range of new prices for its services, with the aim 
of encouraging customers to get out and about to explore Cambridgeshire, 
Bedfordshire and Peterborough. 
In developing a range of new prices, the bus operator has increased eligibility 
for its Small Group, meaning that three adults can now travel around the 
region’s Town zones all day for only £2.67 each. With the Large Group 
product, five adults can travel all day for just £2.20 each. The price of its single 
tickets over £2 has been frozen and the fare cap remains in place until 31 
October 2023. 
The popular £1 single fare between Cambridge Rail Station, the City Centre 
and Biomedical Campus will remain and Cambridge Park & Ride ticket prices 
have been frozen, so passengers can park free for up to 18 hours at any of the 
five sites and hop into town on a 100% electric bus. 
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LITTLE SHELFORD FILM EVENING 
Saturday 18 November 2023 

There will be a Memorial Hall film evening with a showing of ‘Living’ on 
Saturday 18 November.  Doors open at 7.00 pm for a 7.30 pm start with a 
break for supper of pizza and salad. 
‘Living’ is a 2022 British drama film directed by Oliver Hermanus from a 
screenplay by Kazuo Ishiguro and partly inspired by the 1886 Russian novella 
The Death of Ivan Ilyich by Leo Tolstoy.  Set in 1953 London, it depicts a 
bureaucrat in the county Public Works department (played by Bill Nighy) 
facing a fatal illness.  The film received positive reviews, with Bill Nighy's 
performance receiving particular acclaim and at the 95th Academy Awards he 
was nominated for Best Actor and the film for Best Adapted Screenplay.  

Tickets (£15.00 per person) will be available from  
Sarah Coppendale: (842498) coppendales@btinternet.com and  

Diana Haines (841415) dianahaines42@icloud.com 
Please book by Wednesday 15 November so that food can be ordered. 

 

THE OVER 70s CHRISTMAS PARTY RETURNS! 
 

After a long Covid induced break, the Over 70s Christmas Party 
will take place again this year. 
When:  Wednesday 22 November from 2.15 to 4.30pm. 
Where: Great Shelford Memorial Hall.  

If you are over 70 and fancy a chat, a laugh and a good tea, then this is the 
event for you. Tickets are free.  
If you would like tickets, please phone Helen Harwood, tel. 840393,  
e-mail helen_harwood_uk@yahoo.co.uk (or you can drop a note through my 
door at 28 High St). Tickets will be delivered to you in early November. 
You may apply for more than one ticket. Your guest need not be over 70. 
There will be 80 tickets, on a first come, first served basis.  
Please note:  if on the day you think you are suffering from Covid, cold or flu, 
we ask you please not to come. 
 
PS If you’re under 70, and good at baking, then help is very welcome, with 
baking mince pies, scones or cakes for the tea. 

Helen Harwood 
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OPERATION CHRISTMAS CHILD 
Shoe Box Appeal 

It is this time of the year again. Thank you for all the 
support over the last few years especially with the 

difficulties due to Covid. Last year nearly eleven million 
boxes were sent around the world including two thirds of the 

boxes packed in the UK having gone to UKRAINE and the 
countries around who are supporting those who have fled the war. 
This message is to encourage you to get involved again (or as a first timer) and 
fill a shoebox. It is a way of showing God’s love. Each box may be the only gift 
a child will receive. So often items are treasured for years after and even into 
adulthood. Adding a photo or short message (no address) means so much. 
Ways to get involved 

1. Fill a whole shoebox with the suggested items (see link below) OR 
2. Donate one or more items OR 
3. Make a donation which can be used to buy items or for transport and 

training costs 
4. Pack an ‘online box’ for £20. You can choose gifts via the website 

https://shoeboxonline.samaritans-purse.org.uk 
5. Make a cake for the cake sale on November 18, 10–12noon 

Suggested items are stationery, toiletries (not toothpaste or liquids), toys, 
jewellery, hats, gloves, scarves, paper, balls, socks, (there is a long list on the 
website – see below along with items to avoid)  
Age Groups- 2-4 yrs, 5-8 yrs, 9-14 yrs.  Boys or Girls  
Covered shoeboxes can be used or you can pick up a preprinted flat pack box 
from Gt Shelford Free church along with an information leaflet.   
Collection week is 13 – 20 November when you can drop off filled boxes or 
loose items at my house or see other drop off places (details on website). 
There will be a shoebox filling party on Saturday 18 November at Great 
Shelford Free church along with a cake sale. 
I am a year round volunteer for Operation Christmas Child (OCC).  Please do 
get in touch if you need help or further information: tel 01223 893232 / 
07745046921 / 842181.  
Email.  jane.furlow@gmail.com 
https://www.samaritans-purse.org.uk/what-we-do/operation-christmas-child/ 
Thank you in anticipation of your support.  

Jane Furlow 
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WHAT’S ON IN OCTOBER 
A round up of what’s on at some of the venues near us. For more information, 
times, ticket prices and bookings, please contact the organisation. This 
information has been taken from websites, can be subject to change and the 
event may already be booked. 

CAMBRIDGE ARTS THEATRE 
3–7 Frankenstein 
17–21  A Voyage Around My Father 
22 Ronnie Scott’s Soho Songbook 
25–29 Horrible Histories: Barmy Britain 

Telephone: 01223 503333 Web: www.cambridgeartstheatre.com 
 
 

CAMBRIDGE CORN EXCHANGE 
3 Bernie Taupin – Scattershot 
9 Howard Jones 
18 The Waterboys 
25 Ukraine National Symphony Orchestra 

Telephone: 01223 791791Web: cambridgelive.org.uk/cornex 
 
 

CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY 
 Spitting Image: A controversial history. University library. 
 Black Atlantic: Power, People, Resistance. 

www.cambridgeppf.org/Pages/Events/ 
 

 
SAWSTON CINEMA 

2   A Man Called Otto (7pm) 
Telephone 01223 712825 Web: www.sawstoncinema.org.uk/ 

 

GREAT SHELFORD PARISH CHURCH  
Emma and The Dinosaurs are a 5 piece covers band and will be playing 

inGreat Shelford Parish Church on Saturday 21 October at 7.30pm. 
Songs to include ‘Downtown’ by Petula Clark, ‘I Will Survive’ by Gloria 
Gaynor, ‘Simply the Best’ by Tina Turner, ‘Summer of 69’ by Bryan 
Adams and many more!   Tickets £10 from Kim Lane on 07825 769779. 

All proceeds to the Organ Fund 
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HOW TO CONTACT 
GREAT SHELFORD VILLAGE NEWS 

We are pleased to receive articles, letters and notices for community events for 
consideration. Please send by email (preferably as a Word document), or send paper 
items, with contact details, to Judith Wilson, 11 Elms Avenue, Great Shelford CB22 
5LN. The copy date is usually the second Friday of the month. See the Next Issue 
box for next month’s date. 
For guidance, please note that an article of around 400 words, without a photo, will 
fill a full page. Notices for events work best as a half page (half A5) in landscape 
format. 
General enquiries and articles for publication:  
01223 842553    gsvneditorial@gmail.com 
Commercial advertisements 
These are for a 12 month period, renewed in January. There is a waiting list.  
  gsvnadverts@gmail.com 
Subscriptions and online payment details  
01223 842993  gsvnsubs@gmail.com 
Editorial Committee  
Duncan Grey, Bridget Hodge, Marjorie Smith, Judith Wilson. 
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LOCAL ORGANISATIONS 
2G3S Green Group Linda Whitebread                                                        greengroupssss@gmail.com  843438 
Badminton (Little Shelford) James Newman                                                                james@jamesnewman.org 843272 
Bowls Club Gill Taylor                                                                                       gill.m.taylor@gmail.com 845904 
Brownies, Guides, Rainbows Lisa MacGregor                                                              shelforddistrict@gmail.com 843021 
Bunch – Feast Duncan Grey                                                                                               dsg@post.com  842191 
Carpet Bowls Wendy Seekings                                    m.seekings039@btinternet.com  843416 
Citizens Advice Bureau  Cambridge 0808 278 7808 
Country Market Dorothy Doel                                                dorothy@woodlandsroad.plus.com  843946 
Cricket Club Peter Ede                                                               peter.ede@ntlworld.com  01223 510662 
Football Club Terry Rider                                                                     footybeast63@sky.com  01354 680661 
Free Church The Administrator                         administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk 842181 
Friends of Shelford Library Daphne Sulston                                                               dsulston@googlemail.com  842248 
Granta Medical Practices                                                          capccg.Covid19.gmp@nhs.net 0300 234 5555 
Great Shelford Online David Martin                         www.greatshelfordonline davidm1961@gmail.com 845995 
Memorial Hall Bookings Jenny Eldridge              office@greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk   01223 616622 Ext 302 
Mobile Warden Scheme Claire Smith (Warden)                                              saurus1960@gmail.com 07811 676991 
 Jenny David (Chair)                                                              jennykmf@yahoo.co.uk  845367 
Parish Church Bell-ringers Ann Seaman                                                             juliet.a.seaman@outlook.com  504682 
Parish Church Community Room Mary Lester                                                                      lestermh_uk@yahoo.co.uk  842411 
Parish Church Friends Bob Doel                bobdoel@woodlandsroad.plus.com  843946 
Parish Church Sunday Club  Gillian Pett                                                                           gillian.pett29@gmail.com  843278 
Parish Churchwardens Simon White                                 churchwarden@stmarygreatshelford.org  07984 451305 

Joanne Staines                             churchwarden@stmarygreatshelford.org  07790 415732 
The Great Shelford Village Charity Mary Lester (Clerk to the Trustees)                                           clerk@gspc.org.uk  842411 
Police Non-emergency number                               101 
Rainbow Pre-School Allison Tomlin          07985 216603 
Royal British Legion Kevin Swann       sawstonpampisford.secretary@rbl.community  07496517859  
Rugby Club Secretary                                         secretary@shelfordrugby.co.uk  843357 
Sawston Sports Centre Sawston Village College                                       info@sawstonsports.com  712555 
Beavers, Cubs and Scouts                                                                         contact@sandsscouts.org.uk 
Shelford & Stapleford Strikers  Douglas White                                                               douglas.white2@ntlworld.com  561753 
Shelford Bridge Club Tony Cliff                                                                        anthony.r.cliff@gmail.com 07532 737794 
Shelford Primary School Chris Grey (Headteacher)                                            office@shelford.cambs.sch.uk  843107 
Shelford Spokes Cycling Club Brian Connellan                                                     shelfordspokes@gmail.com 07941 574663 
Shelford Support Group 
(transport to hospital, etc.) 

General enquiries: Gillian Northmore            shelfordsupport@googlemail.com 504542 
John Dibnah 842054     Carol Bard 668157 
Rosie Cranmer              513572      Marjorie Smith                                   564922                     

Stapleford Choral Society Adam Pounds                                      adampounds54@btinternet.com  07804 308042 
Tennis Club Sarah Richards                                                                                 secretary@gstc.org.uk  
The Arts Society South Cambs to be announced 
Twinning Association Penny Pearl                                                                 penny.pearl@btinternet.com  842483 
U3A (Sawston Branch) John Gray                                                  johngry6@gmail.com 01223 841784 
WI Vanda Butler (Secretary)                                    vanda.butler@googlemail.com  561053 
Youth Initiative Zac Britton                                                                     zac.britton@ssyi.club  07599 024210 



 
FUN RUNNERS 

(see page 35) 

 
 

 
 

Printed by E&E Plumridge Ltd, Linton 


